Seeking change: Mom of son killed in hazing ritual wants support for measure 

By MELISSA DAUGHERTY - Staff Writer www.chicoer.com
Since losing her son last year, Debbie Smith has taken on another full-time job, one that takes place within her Bay Area home. 

The Pleasant Hill resident is her own boss. Her primary tools are the Internet and the telephone.

But Smith isn’t your average telemarketer. 

She’s selling the memory of her son, Matthew Carrington, a Chico State University student who died a little more than a year ago in a water-hazing ritual at a south-campus fraternity.

The price tag is a letter. 

Smith is seeking support for Senate Bill 1454 -- better known as Matt’s Law. If approved by the Legislature, it would strengthen California’s hazing law by placing it in the Penal Code and making the act of hazing illegal, period. 

As is stands, the law is limited by its inclusion solely in the Education Code. 

Before it can become law, the bill must be passed by a majority vote of a bevy of committees, the Senate and the Assembly. All of this will happen in the next five months. 

“It’s going to be an uphill battle and a lot of work,” Smith said. 

To gain support, she has been calling and e-mailing city officials, along with large organizations throughout California, asking them to write letters of support for the bill. Right off the bat, she gained the backing of Security On Campus Inc., a nonprofit organization dedicated to the prevention of violence on college campuses. 

Her efforts will be put to the test next month when the bill goes to the Public Safety Committee. 

But Smith isn’t looking solely to large organizations or people with political connections to write letters. 

“Anybody and everybody should,” she said. 

Those interested in joining the letter-writing campaign can find sample letters, along with the names and addresses of the committee members at a Web site (www.wemissyoumatt.com) dedicated to Carrington’s memory. 

With the first hearing approaching, Smith said the sooner those letters go out, the better. While the meeting date isn’t certain, she said it looks like it may happen during National Crime Victims’ Rights Week, starting April 23. 

Once the bill passes this first hearing, Smith said she thinks it will gain momentum. The day, she said, has been a long time coming. 

In the year since Carrington’s death, Smith has worked tirelessly on changing the hazing law. These days, the schedule is rough and leaves few hours for sleep. 

Smith wakes at about 4:30 a.m. every weekday. By 6:45 she’s at her regular job as a bookkeeper. She takes no breaks so that she can get home and back to working on her son’s legacy. 

Aside from breaks for her surviving son’s baseball practices and dinner, Smith is up until midnight each day on the Internet drumming up support for her cause. 

Smith pointed out that despite her fervor to heighten the severity of the penalties for those who haze, It’s not vengeance that’s the driving force in her efforts. 

“The main purpose is not to put people in prison, Our goal is to bring awareness,” she said. “And if they know they’re going to be held accountable, maybe they won’t do it.” 

Staff writer Melissa Daugherty can be reached at 896-7761 or mdaugherty@chicoer.com. 

